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AGENDA 
 
1.   Apologies for Absence     
  

 
 

2.   Urgent Business     
  

 
 

3.   Public Participation    
 To note any questions or to receive any statements, representations, 

deputations and petitions which relate to the published reports on Part A of the 
Agenda. 
 

 

4.   Members Declarations of Interest    
 Members are asked to declare any disclosable pecuniary or prejudicial interests 

they may have in relation to items on the agenda for this meeting. 
 

 

FOR INFORMATION  
 

5.   Chair's Briefing    5 mins 
  

 
 

FOR DECISION  
 

6.   Governance Reform Recommendations to DEFRA  (Pages 5 - 8)  20 mins 
  

 
 

FOR DECISION  
 

7.   Exempt Information S100(A) Local Government Act 1972    
 The Committee is asked to consider, in respect of the exempt items 

whether the public should be excluded from the meeting to avoid the 
disclosure of Exempt Information.  
 
Draft motion:  
That the public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of  
agenda item 10 to avoid the disclosure of Exempt Information under S100  
(A) (4) Local Government Act 1972, Schedule 12A, paragraph 1 
“Information relating to any individual” and paragraph 3 “Information 
relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person 
(including the authority holding that information)”.   
 

 

8.   PART B    
 The following items are exempt, confidential items. 

 
Please go to the Part B agenda items. 
 

 

Part B  
 

9.   Organisational Change Report  (Pages 11 - 14)  15 mins 
  

 
 

 
 
 
 



 

Duration of Meeting 
 
In the event of not completing its business within 3 hours of the start of the meeting, in accordance 
with the Authority’s Standing Orders, the Authority will decide whether or not to continue the meeting.  
If the Authority decides not to continue the meeting it will be adjourned and the remaining business 
considered at the next scheduled meeting. 
 
If the Authority has not completed its business by 1.00pm and decides to continue the meeting the 
Chair will exercise discretion to adjourn the meeting at a suitable point for a 30 minute lunch break 
after which the committee will re-convene. 

ACCESS TO INFORMATION - LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 (as amended) 

Agendas and reports 

Copies of the Agenda and Part A reports are available for members of the public before and during the 
meeting.  These are also available on the website http://democracy.peakdistrict.gov.uk  
 
Background Papers 

The Local Government Act 1972 requires that the Authority shall list any unpublished Background 
Papers necessarily used in the preparation of the Reports.  The Background Papers referred to in 
each report, PART A, excluding those papers that contain Exempt or Confidential Information, PART 
B, can be inspected on the Authority’s website.  

Public Participation and Other Representations from third parties 

Please note that meetings of the Authority and its Committees may take place at venues other than its 
offices at Aldern House, Bakewell when necessary. Public participation is still available and anyone 
wishing to participate at the meeting under the Authority's Public Participation Scheme is required to 
give notice to the Customer and Democratic Support Team to be received not later than 12.00 noon 
on the Wednesday preceding the Friday meeting.  The Scheme is available on the website 
http://www.peakdistrict.gov.uk/looking-after/about-us/have-your-say or on request from the Customer 
and Democratic Support Team 01629 816362, email address: 
democraticandlegalsupport@peakdistrict.gov.uk.  
 

Written Representations 

Other written representations on items on the agenda, except those from formal consultees, will not 
be reported to the meeting if received after 12noon on the Wednesday preceding the Friday meeting. 

Recording of Meetings 

In accordance with the Local Audit and Accountability Act 2014 members of the public may record and 
report on our open meetings using sound, video, film, photograph or any other means this includes 
blogging or tweeting, posts on social media sites or publishing on video sharing sites.   If you intend to 
record or report on one of our meetings you are asked to contact the Customer and Democratic 
Support Team in advance of the meeting so we can make sure it will not disrupt the meeting and is 
carried out in accordance with any published protocols and guidance. 

The Authority uses an audio sound system to make it easier to hear public speakers and discussions 
during the meeting and makes an audio visual broadcast and recording available after the meeting. 
These recordings will be retained for three years after the date of the meeting.   

General Information for Members of the Public Attending Meetings 

Please note meetings of the Authority and its Committees may take place at venues other than its 
offices at Aldern House, Bakewell when necessary, the venue for a meeting will be specified on the 
agenda. There may be limited spaces available for the public at meetings and priority will be given to 
those who are participating in the meeting.  It is intended that the meetings will be visually broadcast 
via YouTube and the broadcast will be available live on the Authority’s website.  
 
This meeting will take place at Aldern House, Baslow Road,Bakewell, DE45 1AE. 

http://democracy.peakdistrict.gov.uk/
http://www.peakdistrict.gov.uk/looking-after/about-us/have-your-say
mailto:democraticandlegalsupport@peakdistrict.gov.uk


 

 
Aldern House is situated on the A619 Bakewell to Baslow Road. Car parking is available. Local Bus 
Services from Bakewell centre and from Chesterfield and Sheffield pick up and set down near Aldern 
House.  Further information on Public transport from surrounding areas can be obtained from 
Traveline on 0871 200 2233 or on the Traveline website at www.travelineeastmidlands.co.uk.  

Please note that there is no refreshment provision for members of the public before the meeting or 
during meeting breaks.  However, there are cafes, pubs and shops in Bakewell town centre, 
approximately 15 minutes walk away. 

 
 
To: Members of National Park Authority:  
 

Chair: K Smith  
Deputy Chair: J W Berresford  

 
M Beer Ms R Bennett 
P Brady M Buckler 
M Chaplin Prof J Dugdale 
C Farrell C Greaves 
A Gregory L Grooby 
B Hanley A Hart 
L Hartshorne Mrs G Heath 
I  Huddlestone D Murphy 
A Nash C O'Leary 
K Potter V Priestley 
K Richardson K Rustidge 
Dr R Swetnam S Thompson 
J Wharmby Y Witter 
B Woods  
 

Other invited Members: (May speak but not vote) 
  
A Martin  
 

 

 
Constituent Authorities 
Secretary of State for the Environment 
Natural England 

http://www.travelineeastmidlands.co.uk/
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GOVERNANCE REFORM RECOMMENDATIONS TO DEFRA 

 
1. Purpose  

To inform government of the Authority’s appetite for changes to be made to improve 
National Park governance. 
 

2. Context 

2.1 The new government has made clear its intentions to review certain governance 
arrangements for National Parks and this paper presents government with the views 
of this Authority in terms of what areas of change may be supported. 

2.2 Recently, the Chair of National Parks England (NPE), Vanessa Rowlands, wrote to the 
Minister for Nature, Mary Creagh, with a set of proposals for reforms to our powers 
and purposes. Within this letter a specific proposal was made for government to 
“Reform our governance to embed genuine co-creation and greater diversity.” The 
response from the Minister stated the intention to develop new legislation to “update 
governance to ensure it creates the conditions for innovation, inclusion and 
collaboration.” 

2.3 The correspondence between NPE and Defra followed the National Parks UK 
Conference held in September 2024 which focused on ‘National Parks for everyone’ 
and featured a key note address by the then Chair of NPE and Chair of the Yorkshire 
Dales National Park, Neil Heseltine. In that address an impassioned plea was made 
by Neil Heseltine for government to change the way National Park Members are 
appointed to allow for greater diversity and to respond to structural issues that currently 
limit the possibility of National Park Boards reflecting the diversity of wider society and 
of those using National Parks. 

2.4 At the Peak District National Park Authority, the diversity of the Members is similar to 
the Yorkshire Dales Authority, and other National Parks, in that it does not reflect the 
diversity of wider society and especially the communities that live close to the National 
Park and form a significant part of the regular visitors to the Peak District.  

2.5 The ways in which Members are appointed to an Authority and numbers being 
appointed via different routes are set out in the National Park Authorities (England) 
Order 2015. An individual Authority has no say or control over what is set out and the 
arrangements in place reflect historical circumstances, not least that older National 
Parks were previously funded via County Councils. For the Peak District National Park 
Authority, our Membership arrangements are as follows: 

 Appointed by Local Authorities = 16 Members 

 Appointed by Parishes via Secretary of State = 6 Members 

 Appointed directly by Secretary of State = 8 Members 

 Total = 30 Members 

3. Proposals 

3.1 It is proposed that the Authority writes to the Secretary of State to emphasise the 
Authority’s willingness to support potential governance changes, and that the Authority 
makes specific suggestions as to what the government might want to consider 
changing. 

3.2  The Authority has always enjoyed the experience and input of many local authority 
Members. It is not the fault of Members that structural factors make it very difficult for 
the diversity of the Board to ever reflect the diversity of wider society and those using 
the National Park. The resident population of the National Park is predominantly from 
a white British background and older demographic than the national average and 
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surrounding areas. The need for 22 of our 30 Members to have first been involved in 
local or Parish politics also creates a structural bias. All 22 of those Members need to 
have been first elected as a Parish or local councillor. There are many people who do 
not have the opportunity, capacity or interest to do all that is involved in being a local 
councillor or member of a Parish Council but who otherwise might make good National 
Park Authority Members. Parish Councils in particular tend to attract an older 
demographic and being residents of the National Park, the vast majority of them will 
also be white. Local politics is also skewed to an older demographic. The lack of ethnic 
diversity of local councillors in some of our appointing local authorities also makes it 
difficult for the Board to achieve ethnic diversity via this route. 

 
3.3 Secretary of State appointments do allow for the potential of more diverse candidates 

to come forward, however, applicants remain disproportionately lacking in diversity 

and even when a range of candidates, including some who are diverse, is put 

forward to the Secretary of State for selection, the Authority is not in control of who 

gets appointed.  

 

3.4 Current structural weaknesses have rightly been picked up by government and in the 

media. National Park Boards make decisions for the benefit of the nation and for 

those communities visiting and using the National Park, as well as the residents. The 

structural weaknesses in our system mean important decisions about our National 

Park are not as informed as they could or should be by the experiences of those 

using or wishing to use it. National Parks are here for the nation and should be 

welcoming for everyone. It makes it difficult for the Authority to deliver these remits 

when our Board, on the whole, does not reflect the diversity of wider society. 

3.5 The Peak District National Park Authority also has the highest number of Members of 
any UK National Park. This could in theory allow for more diversity but due to the 
factors above does not deliver this. The size of the Membership does however involve 
higher costs and administrative requirements compared to Authorities with lower 
numbers of Members or with comparable commercial, public or third sector 
organisations. There are also implications for the efficiency of decision making with 
such a large board. 

3.6 The Peak District National Park Authority has an ambition for the diversity of its 
Members to be more reflective of wider society and National Park users and for the 
number of Members to be reduced. The Authority lacks the power or ability to be able 
to achieve either of these things without government making changes to how Members 
are appointed and without government reducing the number of Members we are 
required to have.  

3.7 Other National Parks have used the mechanism of cooption to bring in more diverse 
Members, however these coopted Members do not have voting rights and in the case 
of the Peak District would increase the size of the Board, further impacting on the 
efficiency of decision making and our resources. 

3.8 Having discussed this topic at a recent Member Forum, it is proposed that the Authority 
informs the Secretary of State that: 

 It is aware of the current imbalance within its Membership structure, and that 
it wishes to work with partners and with the government to address the 
problem.  

 The Authority would be supportive of proposals to change the law to reduce 
the number of Members there should be on the Authority.  
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 The Authority would be supportive of proposals to change the law to allow 
coopted Members to have voting rights and sit in parity with appointed 
Members. 

 The Authority would be supportive of being given powers to appoint some of 
its own Members, similar to the system in place for Scottish National Parks. 

 
4. Recommendations 

 
1. That a representation is made to the Secretary of State setting out the 

Authority’s support for a reduction in the number of Members the Peak District 
National Park Authority has and changes in the ways in which Members are 
appointed.  

2. That authority be delegated to the Chief Executive, in agreement with the Chair 
and Deputy Chair, to draft and send the representation. 

 
5. Corporate Implications 

 
a. Legal 

There are no adverse legal implications in relation to this proposal. The relevant 
legislation regarding membership of the Authority is set out and explained in the report. 
 

b. Financial  
It is possible that a significant reduction in the number of Members, should this result, 
may reduce overall costs to the Authority. 
 

c. National Park Management Plan and Authority Plan 
These proposals do not in themselves contribute to the delivery of the National Park 
Management Plan.  
 

d. Risk Management 
There is little risk associated with these proposals, the greater risk would be from not 
taking any action. Should no action be taken there is some risk that governance 
changes may be proposed by government that do not reflect the needs or wishes of 
this Authority. By proactively writing to the Secretary of State to suggest the types of 
changes that would be supported, it is hoped that these risks can be mitigated. 
 

e. Net Zero 
These proposals do not impact on net zero plans. 
 

6. Background papers (not previously published) 
None.  

 
7. Appendices 

None. 
 

Report Author, Job Title and Publication Date 
 
Phil Mulligan, CEO, 14th January 2025. 
 
Responsible Officer, Job Title  
Phil Mulligan, CEO, 14th January 2025. 
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THE FOLLOWING ITEMS ARE EXEMPT, CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS. 
 
 
 
 

PLEASE GO TO THE PART B AGENDA ITEMS. 
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